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EX16 4DB
AGENDA
As of 01/06/2023
Item for
ltem Title Presented by information, Time
notlnég, action or
ebate
11.15
1. Chair Welcome and Apologies Shan Morgan, Chair Information 1
. . 11.16
2. Declaration of Governor Interests Melanie Holley, Director of Noting 1
Governance
. . 11.17
3 Secretary’s Notes Melanie Holley, Director of Noting 1
Governance
11.18
4, Chair’s Remarks Shan Morgan, Chair Information 2
Presentation of the approved 23 . . 11.20
S November 2022 Public meeting minutes Shan Morgan, Chair Information v 1
6. Accountability & Engagement
, ., . Chris Tidman, Deputy : 11.21
6.1 Chief Executive’s Public Report Chief Executive Information 15
. Chris Tidman, Deputy . . 11.36
6.2 Open Question & Answer Chief Executive Discussion 10
7. Performance & Assurance
Angela Hibbard, Chief Information v 11.46
7.1 Q4 2022/23 Performance Report Financial Officer 45
Comfort Break 12.30 - 12.40
8. CoG Business
. . 12.40
8.1 Elections to CoG 2023 Melanie Holley, Director of Information v 5
Governance
Reports from: Barbara Sweeney, Lead
e CoG Coordinating Committee Governor. . 12.45
8.2 Dale Hall, Chair of the Information v 10

e Public and Member Engagement

Public and Member
Group

Engagement Group
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Item for
approval, Est
Item Title Presented by information, Paper Ti )
. . ime
noting, action
or debate
Dale Hall and Jeff 158
8.3 Report from the NHS Providers Governor | Needham, Public Information v 5
Focus Conference Governors, Northern
constituency
. . : : 13.00
8.4 CoG Commlttee and Working Group Melanie Holley, Director of Information v 5
membership update Governance
. . : : 13.02
8.5 Nominations Committee update Shan Morgan, Chair Information v 320
Alastair Matthews, Non- 13.04
8.6 External Auditor Tender Process Executive Director and Information v S)
Chair of Audit Committee
8.7 Annual Review of the of the CoG Melanie Holley, Director of Approval v 13.09
' Schedule of Reports Governance PP 2
9. Stakeholder Engagement — no reports
10. | Information
10.1 Discussion with a Non-Executive Director | Alastair Matthews, Non- Discussion 13.11
"~ | — Alastair Matthews Executive Director 30

The next meeting of the Council of Governors is 23 August 2023, at the Future Skills Centre, Exeter

Airport Industrial Estate, Exeter, EX5 2LJ
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS IN PUBLIC

OF THE

ROYAL DEVON UNIVERISTY HEALTHCARE NHS FOUNDATION TRUST

Held on Wednesday 23 November 2022

Present
Shan Morgan, Trust Chair

Public Governors
Eastern:

Kay Foster

Rachel Noar
Barbara Sweeney
Heather Penwarden

Northern:

Annie Adcock (from minute 52.22)
Catherine Bearfield

James Bradley

Dale Hall

George Kempton

Carol McCormack-Hole

Jeff Needham (from minute 50.22)

Southern:

Janet Bush

Gill Greenfield

Richard Westlake

Hugh Wilkins

Elizabeth Witt (from minute 52.22)

Staff Governors:
Simon Leepile
Tom Reynolds
Nicky Stapleton
Cathleen Tomlin

Appointed Governors:

Via MS Teams
(Recorded via MS Teams)

Apologies

Lydia Balsdon, Staff

Catherine Bragg, Staff

Bob Deed, Northern

Maurice Dunster, Eastern

Angela Shore, Appointed, University of Exeter
Jayne Westcott, Staff

In Attendance:

Bernadette Coates, Governance Coordinator
(minute taker)

Chris Tidman, Deputy Chief Executive (minutes
46.22 t0 51.22)

Melanie Holley, Director of Governance
Bridie Kent, Non-Executive Director

Steve Kirby, Non-Executive Director

Alastair Matthews, Non-Executive Director
Tony Neal, Non-Executive Director

Jess Newton, Head of Communications and
Engagement

Jim Cromwell, BSL interpreter

Tim Griffin, BSL interpreter

lan Hall, Devon County Council (from

minute 50.22)

Item

Minute

Action

46.22 WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

Ms Morgan welcomed everyone to the meeting, including Mr Tidman,
Professor Kent, Mr Kirby, Mr Matthews and Mr Neal as members of the Board
of Directors. She welcomed all the new Governors who had joined the CoG
since its last meeting, namely Lydia Balsdon, Catherine Bearfield, Catherine
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Bragg, Bob Deed, Maurice Dunster, Gill Greenfield, Dale Hall, George
Kempton, Carol McCormack-Hole, Jeffrey Needham, Tom Reynolds, Nicky
Stapleton, Cathleen Tomlin, Jayne Westcott and Richard Westlake. Ms
Morgan said that unfortunately not all of the new Governors could attend the
meeting but she looked forward to meeting them in due course. She added
that Ryan Balment, who was elected uncontested in the Northern constituency
(alongside Bob Deed), had since let the Trust know that, due to personal
circumstances, he was not able to take up his post. A full report on the recent
elections was coming later in the meeting.

The apologies were noted as above and the meeting confirmed as quorate.

47.22 ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE REGISTER OF GOVERNOR INTERESTS

Ms Morgan presented the revised Register of Governor interests, commenting
on the range of interests that Governors had and she that she looked forward
to drawing on this experience. Mrs Holley said the Register had undertaken
its annual review and since circulation, the following additions for Mrs
McCormack-Hole had been received:

Parish Councillor, Fremington Parish Council

Chair, Queen's Medical Centre Patient Participation Group, Barnstaple
Member, Public Stakeholder Network (PPGs in Northern Locality)
Member, North Devon Hospital Involving People Steering Group
Member, Devon County Council Joint Engagement Forum

Member, CCG Clinical Policy Engagement and Consultation Group
Member, Healthwatch Steering Group

Member, South West Outpatients transformation Group

Member, One Northern Devon

Mrs Holley reminded all Governors to inform her of any changes to the
declared interests and to flag any interests should they arise during the course
of the meeting. She said that declaration of interest forms for the Governors
whose terms started earlier in the week were in the process of being
completed and would be added to the Register in due course.

Mr Kempton said he had recently resigned as a Member of NHS England and
NHS Improvement’s Policy Sounding Board for Older People. This was noted.

There being no further amendments, the revised Register of Governor
Interests was noted.

48.22 SECRETARY’S NOTES

Mrs Holley highlighted the following.

The dates for the CoG meetings and Development Days in 2023 were being
confirmed and would be circulated soon. She acknowledged this was later
than normal and thanked everyone for their patience. She provided a
reminder that the next meeting of the Board of Directors in public was
Wednesday 30 November. The meeting was being held via MS Teams and
the papers would be sent to the Governors with an invitation to observe.

There being no comments or questions, the Secretary’s Notes were noted.

The Council of Governors noted the Secretary’s Notes.
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49.22 CHAIR’S REMARKS

Noting it was the first formal meeting for the Governors recently elected, Ms
Morgan said she had met some of them at induction in October 2022 and at
the Joint Board and CoG Development Day on 9 November. She hoped to
meet the others in person soon. Ms Morgan commented on the meeting being
held virtually and added that poor feedback had been received on hybrid
meetings. She said the Trust was reviewing the venue options for future in-
person meetings, taking into account COVID safety, cost and accessibility.

Ms Morgan said that in its confidential meeting, the CoG would be considering
recommendations from the Nominations Committee in relation to Non-
Executive Director (NED) appraisals, a NED reappointment and the
recruitment of a NED. Following that meeting, the CoG would be receiving
some training and development on external and internal audit and how this
provides assurance to the Trust. There was then a presentation from, and
discussion with, Dr Sarah Wollaston, Chair of NHS Devon, the Devon
Integration Care System (ICS). There would then be a discussion on feedback
from communities, which was always valuable, and an evaluation of the day.

Ms Morgan said a key item for the CoG on the public agenda was the proposal
on the working groups. The Governors present at the meeting on 9 November
2022 had discussed this with Mrs Sweeney, Lead Governor, but it was coming
for formal consideration by the CoG with the aim to lighten the burden on
working groups and to keep the CoG’s work on track.

There being no comments or questions, the remarks were noted.

The Council of Governors noted the Chair’'s Remarks.

50.22 MINUTES OF LAST MEETING, MATTERS ARISING & ACTION SUMMARY
CHECK

The minutes of the meeting held on 17 August 2022 were approved as an
accurate record subject to:

Minute 38.22, page 8, first paragraph, fourth sentence from the end should
read: ‘...NEDs are always asking questions and seeking assurance...’.

Minute 38.22, page 9, first paragraph, Mr Wilkins raised a query into the
wording of his comments in relation to the performance report. He agreed to
submit alternative wording for consideration. POST-MEETING NOTE: this
wording was submitted and agreed with Ms Morgan and included in the
approved minutes.

Mr Kempton commented on the length of the minutes and asked if they could
be reduced by being more focussed on agreed actions and decisions. Ms
Morgan noted the comment and said this would be considered regarding being
more explicit in the action points; however, she added they were a matter of
public record and it was important to capture the discussions the CoG had.
She said she did not believe that action or decision points only would do justice
to the quality of the discussions.

Prof. Needham joined the meeting.
Action Summary Check

The CoG noted the actions as per the action tracker.
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Matters Arising
There were no other matters arising not covered elsewhere on the agenda.

ACCOUNTABILITY AND ENGAGEMENT — NO REPORTS

PERFORMANCE & ASSURANCE

51.22 Q2 2022/23 PERFORMANCE REPORT

Mr Tidman presented the report to the CoG. He said that Mrs Tracey, Chief
Executive, had provided a comprehensive ‘View from the Bridge’ on 9
November 2022 at the Joint Board and CoG Development Day so he would
provide an overview focussing on the Autumn budget statements before
opening up for questions on the report. Mr Tidman said there were a number
of views on the allocation of funding for next year and whether this was
sufficient. The Chief Financial Officer for NHS England at a meeting earlier in
the week had said it was his view it should ensure parity and the NHS was no
worse off against inflation than when the original settlement was made. Mr
Tidman said that the core capital funding was intact for the next three years.
He said Chief Financial Officer for NHS England was not as forthcoming on
the 40 new hospitals, with further information expected in the new year and so
the Trust needed to be ready for it. Mr Tidman said the Government’s Autumn
statement also made a commitment to more funding for social care, with
£500m released this week to support hospital discharge. Mr Tidman said the
Trust would work with Devon County Council colleagues to ensure this made
a tangible difference. Mr Tidman said the Government wanted to see
improvements in Primary Care access to take pressure off Emergency
Departments (ED), reducing ambulance delays and the four hour wait in A&E
target. A recovery plan with milestones and measurable outcomes was
required to be developed. Long waits for elective and cancer care were also
to be reduced. Mr Tidman said this was to be underpinned by a strategic
workforce plan based on demand and capacity for the next five years.

Mrs McCormack-Hole asked if there was any additional provision announced
for pharmacies, commenting that self-help was important in terms of people
staying away from ED and she was aware of pharmacies closing or reducing
services. Mr Tidman said there was a full primary care provision commitment,
which included pharmacies alongside GPs.

Interms of the Trust’s performance during Q2 2022/23, Mr Tidman said it had
been a challenging time, with waves of Omicron COVID-19, delayed
discharges, all having an impact on operational status. He said the Trust had
managed well in terms of ambulance waits but he did not want to understate
the pressure on the ED and ward teams. Mr Tidman said mutual aid had been
in place, with the Trust supporting other organisations in the region, for
example receiving patients in order to help ambulances getting back on the
road. He said when managing emergency care, the Trust also had to manage
its work to reduce the long waits for elective care. The Trust’s two year waits
were expected by the end of year to be at zero or virtually zero. Mr Tidman
said the Board was ensuring the work was being progressed at sufficient pace
as part of the Trust’s recovery plan. He added that cancer performance was
also a real focus for the Board, at a time of increased referrals across the
country.
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Mr Tidman referred to the format of the Board’s Integrated Performance
Report, and said he was aware it was a long document. He said the key
themes were drawn out in the executive overviews, which were provided in
the CoG’s report. He said the challenge from the Board and the NEDs was to
get a better fix on the data, and ensuring the actions were clearer and in
particular, developing proper trajectories for workforce, cancer care,
diagnostics etc. He said that where there were no material trends or the Trust
was largely achieving a target, it was important to keep the narrative as slim
as possible in order to focus on the key issues.

Mr Tidman said the Board was very focussed on the number of ‘Green to Go’
patients. As part of this, a programme ‘Home Without Delay’ had been
established, working with the Trust’s partners to get patients home as soon as
possible. In terms of Workforce, Mr Tidman said the Board was very keen
the Trust developed a stronger forward look. He provided an overview of
recent recruitment events, adding that the Trust had 1200 new staff in the
pipeline. The Trust recognised that the region had full employment in many
areas so it needed to be nimble and proactive in its recruitment and ensuring
its induction processes worked as quickly as possible. Mr Tidman invited
questions.

Mrs Sweeney said the Governors had met prior to the meeting and grouped
their questions into themes and she would invite Governors to ask their
questions.

Mrs Sweeney said there was some confusion amongst the Governors on the
Trust’'s Reset Week and how this would help the winter pressures. She asked
for assurance around how effective the plans for the forthcoming winter would
be. Mr Tidman replied that the Trust had a detailed Winter Plan, knowing it
would be the most challenging winter yet. The Board had spent a significant
amount of time on it, with a focus on what the Trust could do to increase social
care capacity, noting that a £10m investment was being made. He said the
Trust had also planned for another surge in COVID-19 cases, and the impact
this may have upon elective care. Mr Tidman said it was not possible to say
with absolute certainty that the Trust had a complete solution to the winter
pressures but he could assure the Governors it had a well-developed plan.
The Board was assured about ensuring the services provided were safe, that
it was being fair with its staff and that the Trust would take the opportunity
where possible to reduce the long waits during the winter period. Mr Kirby
added that the Reset Week was an excellent initiative and the NEDs had
challenged on its sustainability; however, it had shown if the Trust operated
slightly differently, it could change the dynamic of patient flow. He added that
the data analysis from this work was due to be presented to the Board.

Mrs Greenfield commented on the rising number of complaints and asked if
the Board was concerned by this and what learning was being taken. Mr
Tidman said this had been discussed by the Board and themes had been
identified, such as frustration at long waits, whether in ED or for planned
treatments. He said the Executive Lead was Carolyn Mills, Chief Nursing
Officer, and she would ensure that any learning would be taken.

Miss Foster referred to the use of volunteers at the Trust. The Governors were
aware of an update from a recent Patient Experience Committee meeting via
Mrs Penwarden and it had also been discussed at the Development Day on 9
November 2022. Miss Foster expressed frustration that this was an on-going
issue where little progress had been made. She said that if was accepted that
volunteers can be useful for the nursing staff, was the Trust going to consider
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someone senior being employed to drive the work. Mr Tidman said that
COVID-19 had shown that the voluntary workforce could be mobilised quickly;
however, having returned to business as usual, processes could take longer.
Mr Tidman said the issue needed to discussed by the Executive Directors
before presenting options to the Board. Mr Matthews said he was aware that
Mrs Mills was looking at the issue closely. She had recently attended a
meeting of the Audit Committee at which it considered an internal audit review
on volunteers. There were some concerns that some of the processes were
not working as well as they should do. Mrs Mills was considering the
recommendation to put leadership in place and she was keen to progress the
improvements as quickly as possible. Professor Kent provided assurance that
the Board acknowledged the positive impact of volunteers; however, the
service needed to be carefully managed and the models may also need to be
different across Eastern and Northern services.

Mrs Sweeney said the next set of questions related to mortality rates and the
quality of care out of hours. Mr Kempton asked what the Board was doing to
ensure the safety of patients and the quality of care was the same at weekends
as on weekdays. Mr Hall added that there was evidence that the mortality rate
was worse for weekend admissions in the Northern services, noting that
performance was better in Eastern services. He asked if the NEDs were
assured that this was not due to an absence of diagnostic services or
Consultants. He said he was aware this was a national issue but asked if
there was a plan to equalise standards of care across weekdays and
weekends and across the Trust. Mrs Greenfield commented on the number
of discharges at weekends and asked if the NEDs were assured the Trust was
working towards a seven day service. She noted the increase in Grade 4
Pressure Ulcers, during August particularly, and asked if the NEDs were
assured on the plan for this.

Mr Tidman agreed the issues were connected and so he would respond in the
round. He said the Board recognised that the Summary Hospital-level
Mortality Indicator (SHMI) and Hospital Standardised Mortality Ratio (HSMR)
provided the Trust with an indication to look into a particular area; however,
key to this was the detailed clinical review of all the deaths at the Trust by the
Medical Examiners. Mr Tidman said the Board received detailed reviews of
mortality and there had been a spike in weekend admission mortality in the
Northern services. The detailed reviews of the deaths would look at all the
factors involved. Interms of seven day working, Mr Tidman said there was a
push for seven day emergency care and six days for routine care. He said the
Trust had adequate nursing care but fewer doctors and therapists at
weekends, albeit this was improving. Mr Tidman added that some of the
learning from Reset Week was that what was stepped up at weekends made
a difference; however, this required staffing and funding. Turning to the
comments on discharge numbers, Mr Tidman said there were fewer
discharges on Saturday and Sundays, but this was not unusual. Professor
Kent reassured the CoG that these were all areas which the NEDs challenged
at Board. Mrs Holley said that the Board received a Learning From Deaths
Report which provided a level of detail that its IPR did not, adding that the
Medical Examiner role was new and the Board was still understanding the
difference it made. In terms of safe staffing, Mrs Mills was the executive lead
for this in terms of nursing, and the Board was provided with data. For
Pressure Ulcers, the numbers had increased and not all were avoidable;
however, the Trust wanted to avoid as many as possible and it was reviewing
why the numbers were increasing, particularly in the community.
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Moving onto staffing questions, Mrs Noar said she was pleased to hear about
the Trust’s recruitment drives; however, the agency and bank staff position
was difficult and asked what was being done to improve this. Mr Leepile
added that pre-employment checks took a long time, which caused stress to
existing staff as well as to those waiting to join. He asked what was being
done to improve this. Mr Tidman said the Board had considered how the Trust
promotes and markets its jobs and the People Team had responded to this
well. He said in terms of recruitment processes, he was aware this could take
a long time and the Trust was seeking to change the time to hire from around
10 weeks to 5 or 6. Work on this would be reporting back to the Board. In
terms of ward fill rates, Mr Tidman said these were scrutinised at Board. The
number of vacancies were reported and the reports showed how recruiting
was making a difference. Professor Kent said the Board was very aware of
the impact on staff of vacancies and the time to recruit as raised by Mr Leepile,
with Mr Kirby adding that both Professor Kent and Mr Matthews were forensic
in their review of the fill rates at Board meetings. Professor Kent said Board
members would soon be undertaking their Christmas visits and they would
use these to not only thank staff but to find out how staff were feeling so they
could bring this into the Board’s work.

There being no further questions, Ms Morgan thanked the CoG for the
guestions and the wide-ranging discussion with Mr Tidman and the NEDs.

Mr Tidman left the meeting.

The Council of Governors noted the Performance Report.

COG BUSINESS

52.22 COG COORDINATING COMMITTEE AND WORKING GROUPS
PROGRESS REPORTS

Ms Morgan said a report with a proposal on the working groups had been
circulated and reminded those who had been present at the Development Day
on 9 November 2022 of the initial discussion then. Mrs Sweeney outlined the
rationale behind the proposal for those who had not been present on 9
November 2022. There had been a decline in involvement by Governors in
the Working Groups and the proposal had been put together to try and take
the work forward in a different way. She noted that Mr Bradley had circulated
his views to the Governors and said the proposal was for discussion at the
meeting and if it was agreed it was not the right one, an alternative solution
would be needed. Mrs Sweeney said the previous Lead Governor, Dr Foxall,
had started some of the conversations about re-thinking how the CoG did its
work and she encouraged as many Governors as possible to express their
views. Mrs Penwarden said it was important to note the proposal sought to
keep the Public and Member Engagement Group (PMEG) in place.

Mr Hall said he supported the proposal, as although he was new to the CoG,
it sought to simplify the burden on the Governors and administrative staff. He
said he could see how it brought together the CoG’s work without any loss of
the material issues.

Mr Bradley said this was one of the most important issues in his eight years
as a Governor the CoG had faced, given it related to how the CoG operated.
He said he felt the proposal restricted Governor involvement and that it was
being imposed on the CoG, rather than being the product of a collaborative
piece of work amongst Governors, particularly with the recent new intake. He
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added that he had not seen any evidence of why Governors had left the
working groups so there was no way of knowing this proposal would increase
engagement.

Mr Kempton said he supported the questions around why Governors were not
engaging in the working groups. He added that he had stood for election to
be a Governor as he wanted to speak on behalf of the patients of North Devon
and he was not sure how the working groups would help him to make his voice
heard. Mrs Sweeney said the proposal was about wanting the CoG to work
more effectively, adding that there were other routes than the Groups for the
Governors to make their voice heard, for example the questions asked about
the performance report and the session later in the day on feedback from
communities. Mrs Holley added that there were no formal exit interviews when
Governors left working groups, as membership of these was voluntary;
however, Governors had shared their feedback and one of the main reasons
was the pandemic with many Governors not wanting to, or enjoying, meeting
virtually. Mrs Holley said it was a CoG decision to make on the proposal but
she would encourage Governors to make a decision on how it wants to
undertake its work, with some important pieces of work currently paused.

Mr Wilkins provided feedback on some of the concerns from the CoG
Effectiveness Working Group and frustrations that proposals made were not
always considered or taken forward. Ms Bush added that there was
consensus among Governors that the groups had lost some impetus and Dr
Foxall had previously raised the issue of the Governors having the right
vehicles to do their jobs properly. She said she welcomed the initiative to
improve how the CoG worked. Mr Westlake said, as a new Governor, he had
spoken to previous Governors to understand their concerns and he was
pleased to see a proposal with a structure to consider to allow Governors to
work and challenge in the right way. He said Task and Finish Groups were a
good mechanism to use and he supported the proposal and that it be reviewed
again in 12 months’ time.

Mrs Witt and Mrs Adcock joined the meeting.

Mr Leepile noted the comments from some of the newer Governors, and as a
Governor in post for just over a year, he had had to manage his expectations
as to what the role was as it was quite different to other roles he had had, as
a Union Representative for example. He said he found useful to learn from
others and to try and be as patient as possible whilst taking time to understand
the role. Miss Foster said she had been a Governor for some years and had
been a member of all the working groups at some stage. She asked if they
were a statutory requirement. Mrs Holley confirmed they were not, but it was
how the CoG had chosen to undertake some of its work. Mrs Bearfield said
that, as a new Governor, the CoG’s role and its structure was not yet clear to
her and in particular how CoG related to the wider health system. She was
also concerned that there was not sufficient time given to ask questions or
discuss issues raised during the CoG’s meeting. Mrs Sweeney replied that
issues related to the CoG’s role in the system was important and it was a
whole CoG issue, not one for the working groups. She said that all the work
outlined in the working group Terms of Reference could be undertaken in a
more efficient way as per the proposal. She said she believed the patient
voice would likely be enhanced by the proposal as more work would be
undertaken as a collective. Ms Morgan noted Mrs Bearfield’s comments,
adding that there was the session with Dr Wollaston later in the day and it was
also important Governors had the time for questions and discussions,
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particularly in its public meetings. Ms Morgan said some of the issues raised
related to agenda setting and making more time for discussion. She was
aware that Governors wanted to go into more depth on some topics and this
would form part of agenda setting in future. Ms Morgan reminded the CoG
that agendas were discussed at the CoG Coordinating Committee and so had
Governor input.

Clir Hall joined the meeting.

Ms Morgan brought the discussion to a close and summarised the issues.
There were not enough Governors willing to take a lead on the Working
Groups and the proposal aimed to take the CoG’s work forward with the
minimum burden possible whilst maximising Governor engagement and
effectiveness that respected the collective decision making of the CoG. She
said it was important to recognise that Governors had many other
commitments and that the proposal sought to maximise the resource of the
CoG. Ms Morgan said no function was lost in the proposal and should the
CoG agree to take it forward, Governors will work together to develop it. It
would be reviewed after 12 months, although this could be earlier if it was felt
it was not working. The CoG agreed it had a broad consensus to move
forward with the proposal and to review it again in a year’s time.

The Council of Governors agreed to move forward with the proposal
related to the CoG Coordinating Committee and the Working Groups.

8.2

53.22

ELECTIONS TO THE COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS 2022

Mrs Holley presented the report and provided an overview of the election
results declared on 21 November, the full report of which had been shared
with the CoG. The CoG was left with three vacancies in the Southern
constituency and one vacancy in the Northern constituency. It was proposed
that all the vacancies be carried forward to 2023. Mrs Holley invited comments
and questions. As there were none, the CoG approved the proposal to carry
the vacancies that remained forward to the routine 2023 election.

The Council of Governors noted the Elections to the CoG 2022 Report
and agreed to carry the remaining vacancies to the routine 2023 election.

8.3

54.22

REPORT FROM THE ANNUAL MEMBERS MEETING 2022

Mrs Holley said she would take the report as read, highlighting that PMEG
would review the feedback received so that it could be taken into consideration
for planning the 2023 meeting.

There being no comments or questions, the report was noted.

The Council of Governors noted the report from the Annual Members
Meeting 2022.

8.4

55.22

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP REPORT TO THE COUNCIL OF GOVERNORS

Mrs Newton presented the report, which had been expanded to bring the data
inline with the Governor year. Noting the earlier working group discussion,
Mrs Newton said that the PMEG remained key to the Governors’ work and this
report fed into its work. She said the report provided an overview of
membership numbers, with an increase in Staff Members following the
merger. There continued to be, however, a gradual decline in Public
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Members. Mrs Newton said that through the PMEG, this would be reviewed
in terms of a trajectory to increase numbers and how to get there. She added
that the team wanted to improve the reporting and so it was working with
CIVICA, the public membership database provider, on how this could be done.
produce an index score for the constituencies, so we can target areas. She
invited comments or questions.

Mr Bradley said it was important to consider how the Trust attracted public
members, including how to encourage them to stand for election to be a
Governor. He said to this end it was important to talk to people who leave the
CoG by resigning or choosing not to stand again for election, as well as asking
members who attend the prospective Governor meeting why they decide not
to stand for election. Mrs Holley confirmed that exit interviews were offered to
those who left the CoG, with Mrs Morgan added that a significant amount of
communications and engagement work had gone into the election process.
She said it would be interesting to see information on how the Trust's
membership compares to other Foundation Trusts and whether it was
representative. Mr Bradley suggested speaking to Dr Foxall as she had
undertaken a lot of work on surrounding Trusts and may have information on
this. Ms Morgan asked this be taken forward as an action by Mrs Newton.

ACTION: Work to compare the Trust’s membership with that of other
Foundation Trusts to be undertaken, including speaking to Dr Foxall on
the work she had completed in this area.

Mr Westlake said since becoming a Governor he had been asking people in
Exeter if they were aware of membership of the Royal and the large majority
were not. He had been able to promote it and some had joined but there was
a general lack of interest. Noting that not everyone would be able to sign-up
online, he said it was important to look at how membership was promoted.
Mrs Noar said that she felt the word membership was old fashioned and if it
was changed, people may see it in a different way. She said that the use of
social media was also important, as was making the election nomination
process simpler for people. Ms Morgan said the important comments made
were noted.

Mr Hall asked if the Trust knew why people stopped being members and if
membership needed to be renewed. Mrs Newton said there was not a need
to renew, and members had to opt-out once they had joined. She said there
were a number of reasons for people leaving as members, including moving
out of the area and sadly a number of members died each year. Mrs Newton
said she had noted that more explicit data on the reason for people leaving as
members would be helpful for the report. She added that she was aware that
some Trusts had reduced their membership numbers and then used their
members as a patient panel in a focussed way. Mrs Newton said this linked
to the work the Trust and PMEG needed to do on what it wanted to achieve in
terms of its membership.

There being no further comments or questions, the report was noted.

The Council of Governors noted the Annual Membership Report.

JN

8.5

56.22

NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE UPDATE

Ms Morgan said the report highlighted the work of the Nominations
Committee, with more detail being presented in the Confidential meeting. She
said it underlined the important statutory responsibilities for CoG. Ms Morgan
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provided an update on the recruitment of Martin Marshall as a NED. Professor
Marshall was a practising GP and it was hoped he would join the Trust in time
for the November 2022 Board of Directors meeting.

There being no comments or questions, the Report was noted.

The Council of Governors noted the Nominations Committee Report.

9. STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT - no reports

10. INFORMATION

10.1 57.22 DISCUSSION WITH A NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Ms Morgan thanked Mr Kirby for attending the meeting and said he had been
asked to speak to the CoG about his role as Vice Chair and on his portfolio.
Mr Kirby thanked the CoG for its invitation to discuss with them his role, adding
that he found the CoG’s feedback during the meeting incredibly helpful. He
provided an overview of his background and career prior to joining the Trust
as a NED. This included working for the legal administrators appointed to the
Mid Staffordshire Trust. Mr Kirby said he was the Vice Chair of the Trust,
Chair of the newly formed Finance and Operation Committee (FOC),
established on the request of NHS England/NHS Improvement as part of the
merger, Chair of the Our Future Hospitals Programme Board and Vice Chair
of both the Governance Committee and Remuneration Committee. Mr Kirby
said he was also the NED Maternity Safety Champion in the Eastern services
and the Provider representative on the ICS’s finance committee. Mr Kirby
outlined the three key priorities for him as a NED, namely: 1) the balance of
money and patient safety and experience. He said the Board was firm that it
could not meet its financial break-even duty without compromising patient
safety and experience; 2) the Our Future Hospital Programme in North Devon.
Mr Kirby said this would be transformational for healthcare in North Devon and
the hurdles to it were national and political. He said the Trust was hopeful it
would hear shortly on the funding for the pre-development work; 3) how the
NHS Devon system works together as the scale of the change needed had to
be at this level. Mr Kirby added that he was looking forward to working with
Professor Marshall as the new NED, as he would bring a primary care
perspective to the Board. Mr Kirby said he was happy to take any questions
or comments and discuss his role.

Mr Bradley referred to the Our Future Hospitals programme and said there
was likely to be restrictions on funds or a complete cessation as the Trust was
in the 4" cohort and therefore at the end of the line for funding. He asked what
the Trust would do if the funding was reduced or removed. Mr Kirby replied
that the cohorting was not related to being at the end of the line for funding but
instead related to the different types of schemes within the 40 hospitals. Some
schemes were more complex than others, and the North Devon scheme was
smaller as a mix of refurbishment and smaller new builds which he believed
made it more attractive. Mr Kirby said that the Trust was involving the local
MPs and writing to the people at the centre on the importance of the scheme
in North Devon. In addition to this, Mr Kirby confirmed that the Programme
Board had developed a ‘no funding’ scenario, adding that the Our Future
Hospital scheme was a must have for the Trust.

Miss Foster noted Mr Kirby’'s experience with Mid Staffs and asked why the
Governors and the NEDs at the Trust did not pick up the issues. Mr Kirby said

Council of Governors public meeting
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this was a good question, asked one he asked immediately on arrival at Mid
Staffs. He said there was not a culture of challenge at Board from the NEDs
and also a culture that did not encourage speaking up. Mr Kirby said the
drivers for safety were not in place.

Mrs Witt asked if Mr Kirby was assured on effective communication and
working with Torbay and South Devon NHSFT. Mr Kirby said it was an
interesting question, and this had been recently been discussed by the Board
as there is an Acute Provider Collaborative in place. He said to achieve
solutions to the problems faced, i.e. capacity to do elective work not always
interrupted by emergency / urgent work and get the urgency pathway working,
the acute providers in Torbay and Plymouth needed to work together. Mr
Kirby said there was a dynamic flow of patients now in this part of Devon, with
the Trust supporting each other, for example Royal Devon taking ambulances
from postcodes closer to Torbay. He added that the Chief Operating Officers
meet regularly to discuss how the Trusts work together and there was now a
well-established relationship in place. Ms Morgan said the Chairs of the
organisations in the region also met on a monthly basis, with the Chairs of the
Acute Trusts setting up separate, regular meetings. She said she knew the
Chief Executives also met regularly. Ms Morgan said she had recently spent
time at Torbay with its Chairman, Richard Ibbottson, to better understand how
the Trust works and what its priorities were. Mrs Witt said she was concerned
about how staff from the Torbay area perceive the Royal Devon and cited an
example. Ms Morgan noted her comments, which she had raised before, and
said these had been included by Mrs Penwarden in her recent Governor report
to the Patient Experience Committee and so it had been flagged to the Trust.

There being no further questions, the meeting was closed.

45.22 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was to be confirmed.
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This checklist provides a summary of actions agreed at the CoG meeting, and will be updated and attached to the minutes each quarter.

PUBLIC AGENDA
er?:te Month raised Description By Target date Remarks
, L March 2023: UN updated the CoG at the meeting
Work to compare the Trust's membership W't.h that. of on 8 March 2023 to confirm the work had been
November | other Foundation Trusts to be undertaken, including : .
55.22 ) JN March 2023 | undertaken and the outputs shared with the Public
2022 speaking to Dr Foxall on the work she had completed .
e and Member Engagement Group.  Action
in this area.
completed.
Signed:
Name: Shan Morgan, Chair
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Agenda item: 7.1, Public Council of Governors meeting Date: 8 June 2023

Q4 2022/23 Performance Report

Presented by: Angela Hibbard, Chief Financial Officer

The purpose of this report is to provide the Council of Governors with an overview of the Royal Devon’s
performance in Quarter 4 2022/23 (January 2023 to March 2023). It is compiled from Integrated Performance
Reports (IPR) presented to the Board of Directors at its meetings in public.

This report combines the full Integrated Performance Report (IPR) presented to the April 2023 Board meeting
(reflecting on March 2023 performance) with the Executive Overviews from the March and February 2023
Board meetings (reflecting on February and January 2023 performance respectively).

Summary: Governors are reminded that the purpose of the report is to allow the Council to focus on what the Royal
Devon Board has done to provide assurance on operational challenges and not on operational delivery and to
provide an overview of the key issues to note.

Governors are further reminded that the Board of Directors’ Integrated Performance Reports can be found on
the Trust’s public website as part of the Board’s public meeting papers.

https://royaldevon.nhs.uk/about-us/board-of-directors/board-meetings-papers-minutes/

The Council is requested to consider the content of this report.

Q4 2022/23 Performance Report
8 June 2023 1


https://royaldevon.nhs.uk/about-us/board-of-directors/board-meetings-papers-minutes/

Integrated Performance Report — Q4 2022/23 Position
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Section

Acronyms 3-5
Executive Overviews — January, February, March 2023 6—22
Activity & Flow, and Operational Performance — March 2023 23-58
Patient Experience — March 2023 59
Quality & Safety — March 2023 60 — 82
Our People — March 2023 83 -86
Finance — March 2023 87 -90
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Acronyms — frequently used acronyms

I 7

#NOF
ADN
A&E
AHP
AME
AMU
ASU
BBC
CDC
C. Diff
CDEL
CEO
CIF

CoG
Consultant PAs

CNST
COHA
CPAP
CRIC

Two Week Wait
Fractured Neck of Femur
Assistant Directors of Nursing

Accident & Emergency

Allied Health Professional

Annually Managed Expenditure

Acute Medical Unit

Acute Stroke Unit

British Broadcasting Corporation
Community Diagnostic Centre
Clostridium Difficile

Capital Departmental Expenditure Limit
Chief Executive Officer

Critical Infrastructure Funding
Council of Governors
Consultant Programmed Activities

Clinical Negligence Scheme for Trusts
Community-onset, Hospital Acquired
Continuous Positive Airway Pressure

Capital and Revenue Investment Case
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CT scan
DCC

Devon CCG
DEXA Scan

DH / DoH
DoHSC
DPT
DRSS
DTOC
ECG

ED

EDT

EIS

EMC

ENT
EPS

ERF
ESR
FBC
FDS

Computerized Tomography scan
Devon County Council
Devon Clinical Commissioning Group

Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry scan

Department of Health

Department of Health & Social Care
Devon Partnership NHS Foundation Trust
Devon Referral Support Services

Delayed Transfers of Care
Electrocardiogram

Emergency Department

Electrodiagnostic Testing

Elective Incentive Scheme

Exeter Mobility Centre
Ear Nose & Throat
Electrophysiology Studies

Elective Recovery Fund
Electronic Staff Record
Full Business Case

Faster Diagnosis Standard



Acronyms

T Y

FTFF
GDE
GP
H1

H2

HCA
HCAI
HIP2

HOHA

HR
HSIB
HSMR
HWBC
ICB
ICS
IM&T
IPR
ITU
LCP
LoS
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Foundation Trust Financing Facility
Global Digital Exemplar
General Practitioner

The first six months of the financial year
2022/23

The second six months of the financial year
2022/23

Health Care Assistant
Health Care-Associated Infection
Health Infrastructure Plan 2 (2025-2030)

Hospital-Onset, Hospital Acquired

Human Resources

Healthcare Safety Investigation Branch
Hospital Standardised Mortality Ratio
Health & Wellbeing Clinic

Integrated Care Board

Integrated Care System

Information Management & Technology
Integrated Performance Report
Intensive Treatment Unit

Local Care Partnership

Length of Stay

e

LMNS
Mardon
MDT
MIU

MoC

MP
MRET

MRI scan

MRSA

MSK
MSSA
MTU
MUST
NDDH
NDHT
NHE
NHS
NHSE/I
NLF
NMC

Local Maternity and Neonatal System
Mardon Neuro-Rehabilitation Centre
Multi-Disciplinary Team

Minor Injuries Unit

Management of Change

Member of Parliament
Marginal Rate Emergency Tariff

Magnetic Resonance Imaging scan

Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus
(MRSA)

Musculoskeletal

Methicillin-sensitive Staphylococcus aureus
Medical Triage Unit

Malnutrition Universal Screening Tool
North Devon District Hospital

Northern Devon Healthcare Trust
Nightingale Hospital Exeter

National Health Service

NHS England/NHS Improvement

National Loan Fund

Nursing & Midwifery Council
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Non-obs US

OBC
OPEL
PALS
PbR
PDC
PDR

PHSO
PP
PPE
PSF

Q
RD&E

RDUH

RTT
SDEC
SHMI
SJR

SOC

Non-Obstetric Ultrasound

Outlines Business Case

Operational Pressures Escalation Level
Patient Advice and Liaison Service
Payment by Results

Public Dividend Capital

Personal Development Review

Parliamentary Health Service Ombudsman
Private Patient(s)

Personal Protective Equipment

Provider Sustainability Fund

Quarter

Royal Devon & Exeter Hospital

Royal Devon University Healthcare NHS
Foundation Trust

Referral to Treatment
Same Day Emergency Care
Summary Hospital-level Mortality Indicator

Structured Judgement Review

Strategic Outline Case
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STEC
StEIS
STP

SW
SWAOC
SWAST

T&O
T&SD
TIF
TP
UCR
UHP

Upper Gl

WIC
WLI
WTE

Standard Operating Procedure

System Transformation and Efficiency Committee
Strategic Executive Information System
Sustainability & Transformation Partnership
South West

South West Ambulatory Orthopaedic Centre

South Western Ambulance Service NHS
Foundation Trust

Trauma & Orthopaedics

Torbay & South Devon NHS Foundation Trust
Targeted Investment Fund

Transperineal Prostate

Urgent Community Response

University Hospitals Plymouth NHS Trust

Upper Gastrointestinal

Venous Thromboembloism
Walk in Centre
Waiting List Initiative

Whole Time Equivalent



Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — January 2023

Overview

This IPR covers the period of January 2023 which continued the themes of December 2022 including significant complex challenges resulting from multiple
days of industrial action across the service, infection outbreaks (COVID, Influenza and Norovirus), staff workforce challenges and elevated levels of delayed
discharges led to extreme pressure on all parts of the Devon Urgent and Emergency Care system. Equally consistent were the remarkable efforts of our
teams to absorb these pressures and to keep our patient population safe. After the initial intense pressures through the first half of January, we saw a
significant de-escalation and this has meant that we have been able to lessen the intensity of the command structure — at the time of writing we are sitting at
OPEL3 on both sites and have exited from a number of our Winter escalation areas, whilst also maintaining the largest proportion of our ring fenced elective
activity. It has been positive to see this period of de-escalation, but we are carefully tracking COVID levels with an expectation that demand is likely to peak
before the end of February.

Recovering for the Future

Whilst 4 hour ED Performance has continued to be impacted by the patient flow challenges we have seen a 7.0% improvement in 4 hour performance
for Northern (from 52.1% to 59.1%) and in Eastern (from 56.5% to 63.5%); a 14.1% reduction in 30min+ ambulance handover delays in North and
23.5% reduction for East; and a 50.4% reduction for 60min+ handover delays for Northern and 67.1% for Eastern. Some of this reflects the
vicissitudes of the ambulance industrial action, but there is an undoubted return on the efforts of our teams here as well. Whilst the numbers of medically fit
for discharge patients waiting has improved it is still of really very significant concern (more of this below), however we can show that our system is making
a significant contribution to improving patient pathways as our admission avoidance numbers through the Urgent Community Response team have
increased for the third month in arow (and perform at 93% against the 2 hour target).

Elective inpatient activity saw an overall improvement in Northern Services and a decrease in Eastern Services which reflects that we essentially lost the
first two weeks of the year to operational pressures. However, we did manage to restore ringfences in relatively short order and therefore have been able to
maintain position against our end of year targets for both 78 week and 104 week waiting patients. At the time of writing we have indicated that we hope
to exceed target (1152 and 54 78 and 104 week waits respectively) dependent on the outcome of the most recent (6 and 7t February) and potential further
(1-3d March) industrial action. It is pleasing that the spinal and orthopaedic teams are now down to single figure numbers of 104 week waiting patients and
this reflects their commitment to additional clinics and cases per clinic across Sites.

We have now shared our draft cancer recovery action plan with NHSE and are continuing to see a positive decrease in the number of patients waiting for
treatment whilst improving our data quality to increase confidence in reporting. Our current position shows that we have 359 patients waiting over 62 days
and that this continues to reduce (this was 630 in August). There has also been a related reduction in the volume of patients waiting longer than 62 days for
cancer treatment following urgent GP referral (reduction of 50 from end December to end January for Northern, and 18 for Eastern). There is a further
Improvement in Northern’s Dermatology 2ww position which is important given that it is such a high volume specialty, but this is counterbalanced particularly
by our ongoing challenges in urology and gynaecology for Northern Services and Breast 2ww and Skin in Eastern.

Diagnostic activity will be coming under greater focus over the coming month with aregional “focus on diagnostics” planned for March — goals
are: consistent reduction in 6 week wait backlogs month on month for CT, MRI echocardiography, colonoscopy, gastroscopy, audiology and NOUS by May
2023; optimal level of tests per hour (CT: 3-4 scans per hour, MRI: 2-3 scans per hour, NOUS: 3 scans per hour, Echo: 1 scan per 45 mins, including
reporting, and Endoscopy: 95 % of planned endoscopy lists taking place); review of opportunities to optimise histopathology services by the end of March;
reduction of DNA levels to 3% and maintain levels at 3% or below, where this level is already being achieved. With our diagnostics data now restored,

we will-develon-our-bplan-over-the - next- monthiv-Roard-evele
OarG-Cycic:
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Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — January 2023

We continue to focus very strongly on the development of the 2023/24 operational plan, at Trust and System level. We have now developed a set of
scenarios that are under consideration by Chief Executives and the System as we prepare for an important Board to Board with NHSE on the 9th March
where we will seek to move to agreement on next year’s plan and potentially to a three year position. We have run in depth events with the whole senior
leadership team to run through our plans and will be launching Delivering Best Value this month in alignment with these agreements. We are currently
running ahead of our end of year deficit plan of £18.3m with a forecast outturn of £16.3m against an in month position of £15.6m. Capital spend
YTD is £27.9m compared to a plan of £40m. There is confidence the capital programme will recover based on the value of open orders, and is forecast at
year end to be £53m (compared to plan of £51.5m).

Collaborating in Partnership

The Help People Home Without Delay programme has continued to drive at improving patient discharge to home with social care support throughout
January. There is no doubt that the bringing together of the Community Division and the drive to deliver this programme has benefited the time to transfer
across pathways and there has been strong leadership from the community team and site triumvirates. However, such has been the patient volume
challenge and the continued deficit of care hours in social care and care homes that our Winter Plan targets for lowering medically fit to discharge
patients have not yet been realised. At the time of writing, we are about to take a set of escalations into our imminent discussions with Lesley Watts (the
national lead for discharge and Chief Executive of Chelsea and Westminster NHS Trust) to consider what more can be done and whether there are
other applications for the currently available non-recurrent end of year spend which we co-own with Devon County Council (£1.7m).

Excellence and Innovation in Patient Care
Triangulation of the performance positions with the quality metrics remains important so as to identify any trends that may show a consequential impact of
the ongoing pressures the Trust is facing.

In January, there were three serious incidents for Northern Services, two for Eastern and one Never Event. There were two falls resulting in moderate
harm within the Trust’s Northern Services and four in Eastern. We also saw increases in pressure ulcer incidence for Northern (December) and Eastern
(January) which we believe were linked to focussed work on early identification (Northern) and increased patient acuity (Eastern). We continued to see an
increase in the volume of trauma patients being admitted to both Northern and Eastern sites, continuing the challenges in scheduling surgery within 36
hours of admission for those with a fractured neck of femur, particularly on the Eastern Site. We note in this cycle that the 3 month weekend rolling SHMI,
whilst below upper limit is above local peers (Northern Services) and detailed work is being undertaken to understand more fully the reasons for this. We
also note positively Improved nursing fill rates across all four metrics (HCA, and RN & RM, Day and Night) for Northern and Eastern in January.

The CQC well-led inspection has now been rescheduled for the 23rd and 24th March; and our important Northern Services Acute Medicine business
case will be submitted to the regional triple lock on the 22nd February.

A Great Place to Work

The Trust continues to improve its vacancy position moving to 7.91% Trust wide (10.08% Northern; 7.03% Eastern) at the end of December. Alongside
this the (12 month) turnover position sees an improvement for Northern and slight decrease for Eastern. In the detail, retirement is cited as the chief
reason for leaving by 40% of Registered Nurses in North, and 29% of registered nurses in East. Sickness predictably increased from 6.12% in
November to 7.16% in December, with 55% of all sickness in December was attributable to coughs, colds, sickness and COVID-19.

Q4 2022/23 Performance
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Data Quality Update — January 2023

Data Quality and reporting

Diagnostics
As previously reported, the implementation of Epic for Northern services in July has resulted in issues affecting both external and internal reporting. This has affected
Endoscopy and Physiological Measurement activity and waiting list reporting, but not imaging reporting as that is not currently an Epic module.

Significant progress has been made on resolving these issues, with January Board (IPR) reporting, December external (DMO01) reporting, and now weekly external Waiting
List Minimum Data Set (WLMDS) reporting all based on Epic data, with the exception of Audiology, which is still based on a snapshot of Trak data pre go-live. These
improvements have been enabled through specific modality Task and Finish Groups, including operational / clinical leads, EPR and BI representation, and have covered
data quality issues related to front-end user data entry, EPR configuration issues and / or Bl scripting issues.

There are now two remaining issues to resolve prior to obtaining high data qualityassurance:

« Echo-Cardiography: until very recently there has been a data entry issue regarding the incorrect classification of Planned / 6 week patients. This is currently being
manually corrected by the responsible Bl analyst, but a meeting has already taken place with front-end clinicians and EPR team to identify and correct any issues at
source. The data therefore being produced is considered to be accurate but resolution of the above will negate the need for post-adjustment by the Bl team.

* Audiology: configuration changes were put in place at the end of January 2023, output reporting data will be tested during February with a plan to report accurate and
complete information from Epic for internal and external reporting by the end of February 2023. This means that the February IPR (January data) will include Trak
snapshot data but the March IPR will report on Epic data.

NHSE anticipate that we will share our outline plan for data layer development to report from Epic imminently.

Long waiting diagnostic patients

Through the external Tier 1 NHSE process, queries have been raised regarding the volumes of Diagnostic long waits that are currently being reported on external WLMDS
submissions. Investigation has identified that this issue is directly linked to the Northern reporting issues noted above. The high volume of long waits is associated with the
submission of Snapshot Trak data for Northern services, which have not been updated for some time. The resolution of reporting (with the exception of Audiology) is
expected to significantly improve this reported position to reflect a more accurate picture. A revised submission has now been made, which has been shared with clinical
and operational teams for validation of genuine long waits. Further correction will then happen at source to result in a cleansed data set.

Cancer waiting times

The major data quality issues post Northern go live have now been resolved, with corrections reflected in the IPR. Further work is currently in progress to provide greater
end to end assurance over data quality (from user entry to extracting information) but all known issues have been resolved. Work commissioned from an external provider to
provide additional assurance of data quality has been completed, with the draft report provided to the Trust for comment. The overall position in relation to data quality and
assurance over reported information was very positive. Recommendations primarily relate to training requirements and to develop a comprehensive suite of data quality
metrics. This report will be shared in detail at the next FOC.

RTT / waiting list reporting (both sites)

Improvements have been made in this area over recent months, with removal of duplicate pathways and missing values. Revised scripting has now been completed to
ensure the reporting of a ‘single version of the truth’ across various reports, and this script is currently undergoing technical validation. The final stage is to make a test
submission to the national RTT data quality tool prior to use for internal and external reporting going forwards. NHSE expects a validated position that will be reflected in
their LUNA diagnostic tool by the end of the month.

An update on these Executive led activities was provided to the Finance and Operational Committee in the February cycle and this was then shared in detail with NHSEI

Q4 2022/23 Performance Report 8
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Board Scorecard — Looking to the Future — January 2023

Priorities
Staff Health and Wellbeing
Reducing the number of Green to Go
patients through the Help People Home
Without Delay
Pipeline for recruitment processes to
fast-track new starters
Delivering Best Value to meet
financial and productivity plan
Continued validation work on long
waits with NHSEI IST and
improvement of 104 week waits
Launching the Trust’s transformation
approach

Q4 2022/23 Performance
Report, 8 June 2023

Risk/Threats

Potential loss of confidence in reporting due to data qualityissues
Further COVID & Flu waves

Vacancies in community and social care to support patients home
Local Authority financial pressures impacting on jointly funded discharge
schemes

Staffing Resilience Medical Staff (Northern) / nursing/ HCA/ ancillary
Continued Industrial action

Staff Morale with constant pressure and cost of living challenges
Clearing the Dermatology Cancer backlog

Risk of reduced ERF funding in 23/24 and associated impact upon
activity

Inability to hit financial targets whilst also reducing waiting lists




Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — February 2023

Overview

This IPR covers the period of February 2023 which continued the themes of December and January 2022/3 including complex challenges resulting from
multiple days of industrial action across the service, infection outbreaks (in particular COVID and then most recently Norovirus), staff workforce challenges
and elevated levels of delayed discharges. This maintained extreme pressure on all parts of the Devon Urgent and Emergency Care system. Equally
consistent were the remarkable efforts of our teams to absorb these pressures and to keep our patient population safe. The month started with
RCN industrial action on the 6t and 7t February and was followed by disruption to ambulance services in the same vein through GMB and UNISON action.
On each occasion our operational and clinical teams pulled together robust contingency plans that our teams supported brilliantly; and we were grateful for
CNO Executive and Trust Director operational leadership throughout. As a result of the continued overall pressures, exacerbated by the complexity of
industrial action, we maintained our command structure at its highest escalation in order to maintain close oversight of safety, flow, discharge and
recruitment processes. At the time of writing we have now completed a further well managed period of BMA led industrial action, led by Trust Medical
Directorship and have started to de-escalate following a period of sustained OPEL4 on both sites, triggered by no criteria to reside levels in the North and
Norovirus at its highest ever levels in the East. Importantly, throughout these periods of significant operational and clinical challenge, we have been able to
be very proud of our teams for making stepped improvements on our end of year elective and cancer targets, whilst also generating an
increasingly robust financial and operational plan for next year.

Recovering for the Future

February brought a significant increase in activity at our Emergency Departments, Walk in Centres, and Minor Injury Units, with a 6.2% increase in
emergency patient presentations to our Northern Services, and a 2.1% increase in Eastern, in comparison to the longer month of January. Impeded
flow within the hospital, arising from a continuation of the infection prevention & control challenges experienced the previous month with ongoing
prevalence and transmission of both Covid and Norovirus, was reflected in deteriorations in time to transfer for all Eastern patient pathways, and
increases in ambulance handover delays in both Eastern and Northern Services (Eastern, from 230 to 313 x 30 minute delays, and from to 261 to 309 for
Northern). Performance in respect of the four hour ED waiting times standard deteriorated slightly from 63.5% to 62.6% for Eastern, and from 59.1%
to 56.8% for our Northern Services.

We are pleased that the Sidwell Street Walk in Centre was able, following a period of significant staffing challenge, to resume opening on Mondays with
effect from the end of February. Plans are in place to open on Thursdays, thereby enabling a return to a full 7 day service with effect from April. Same Day
Emergency Care activity in Eastern remained high in February with an average of 20.4 attendances per day in February, and combined with continued
growth of virtual ward activity which helped to provide organisational resilience to the UEC pressures outlined above. The reconfiguration of the Trust’s
Eastern Emergency Department continues at pace, and at the time of writing the creation of the new ambulance bay is underway.

As part of the Trust’'s Operational Plan for 2023/24, improvement plans are being developed to support improved performance in 2023/24 to meet
the NHSE ambition of delivery of 76% performance by March 2024. This improvement is predicated on work with the Devon System on actions to
deliver the shared target of 5% No Criteria to Reside and the release of the new financial year’s national UEC funding.

As we stand on the cusp of the new financial year, we note that the COVID modelling suggests a significant drop in volumes of patients with COVID in late
March / early April followed by a potential further wave across late April into May, potentially of a similar order of magnitude to that seen in late January and
early February. Planning will take place through our established command processes and protocols to stand up the required organisational response with
the support of our excellent Infection, Prevention and Control team whom have been instrumental through the most recent Norovirus wave.

Q4 2022/23 Performance 10
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Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — February 2023

Whilst overall volumes of elective inpatient activity were able to increase from January to February at both Northern and Eastern sites, when compared to
planned elective inpatient activity levels for February, both sites remained under plan which reflected both industrial action and UEC pressures. The volumes
of elective daycase activity that were able to be undertaken decreased at both sites when compared to January. However, we continued to forensically
pursue our end of year 104 and 78 week patients waiting for treatment targets with the end of February position showing 5 patients waiting longer than
104weeks for North and 106 waiting longer than 104 weeks for East at the turn of the month. With the end of year now upon us, we currently anticipate
a Trust end of year position of 23 104ww and 747 78ww against our stretched targets of 54 and 1152. This position includes the long waiting activity
lost during industrial action. We continue to keep referral volumes at both sites under close scrutiny, and note that whilst referrals in Northern Services
reduced in December, following peaks in October and November, the increase in referrals received during quarter 3 indicate an 11.5% increase upon the
first six months of the year.

There has been a continuation of the month on month improvement in volume of longer waiting patients for cancer treatment (reducing to 228 for Eastern
at end of February, and to 108 for Northern) — at the time of writing this now stands at 253 patients across the whole Trust which is only just outside the
NHSE target for this year. The position continues to improve, reflecting the enhanced leadership arrangements that have been put in place. Our wider
performance has seen: an improvement in 2ww performance in both North (to 71.2% in January) and East (to 77.5%); 62 day (GP urgent) target
deterioration by c4% in both East and North to 65.6% (East) and 40.3% respectively); and it is clear that theatre and diagnostic capacity remain key
challenges. Business cases for CDC funding for mobile endoscopy and two endoscopy suites at Tiverton have been submitted to provide short and long
term options for improving these positions. Diagnostic waiting times performance for routinely referred patients improved in February for both sites, with
67.4% (Eastern) and 48.0% (Northern) of patients waiting less than 6 weeks; improvements of 3.1% and 4.8% respectively.

The in-year finance position continued to deliver to the revised forecast deficit of £16.8m, a reduction from plan due to the additional deficit support
funding from NHSE as notified in month 10. The challenge continues on delivery of recurrent DBV savings and therefore the position is supported by
significant non recurrent support which unwinds into the 2023/24 plan. All risks are being managed and there are no concerns about delivering the overall
yearend position. The capital programme remains underspent with a surge therefore needed in month 12 to complete expenditure plans. However, this is
not out of line with normal years and is less of a final capital push than last financial year.

Collaborating in Partnership

We continue to work with great focus and commitment on our green to go position in partnership with System colleagues. However, during the last month
there has undoubtedly been more focus on escalation and challenge in relation to potential loss of funding packages as we move towards the new financial
year as both ICB and Devon County Council are due to make a number of potential adjustments across a range of funding streams. Given that the Northern
Site is currently holding a 23% No Criteria to Reside position and Eastern, 12% against a national target of 5% (and peer performance of 4-7%) thenitis
critical that any removal of funds is avoided in order that we can successfully discharge patients safely whilst also achieving a restoration of our bed base.
Our escalations at Executive level underline the importance of this issue and we continue to pursue it through all available channels.

Excellence and Innovation in Patient Care

Triangulation of the performance positions with the quality metrics remains important so as to identify any trends that may show a consequential impact of
the ongoing pressures the Trust is facing. In February there were four serious incidents reported, with two reported in each of Eastern and Northern
Services respectively. There were two instances of falls resulting in moderate harm in Northern Services, and one in Eastern. Each are subject to
formal investigation processes in order to maximise opportunities for learning
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Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — February 2023

Whilst remaining within normal variation, we note slightly elevated rates of pressure damage within both Northern (January) and Eastern (February) acute
services in this IPR. Within Eastern the increase observed is primarily category 2 pressure damage, and is believed to be attributed to escalation and

outlying patients. Further investigation is being undertaken within Northern Services to understand causal and contributory factors. The continued increase
in the volume of trauma patients, particularly within the Trust’s Eastern Services, has contributed to continued challenge in scheduling surgery within 36
hours for those patients with a fractured neck of femur. The identification of further Orthopaedic pathways for which surgery can be undertaken at the
Nightingale, will in turn support the release of further theatre capacity at Wonford including for trauma patients. Clinical review has been undertaken by the
Hip Fracture Lead of all fractured neck of femur cases during the month, and the review of those patients for whom surgery was not possible within 36 hours
has not identified any harm arising from the extended wait.

We note that the most recent 3 month weekend SHMI for Northern Services has reduced again to return to be within control limits following a
period of brief escalation, which appears to have been driven by coding issues. Despite significant challenges with flow across both Northern and Eastern
sites in February, performance in relation to stroke metrics on both sites has principally either been maintained or improved. Focussed work
continues across both sites to reduce the volume of overdue complaints, reflecting the significant organisational focus on progressing early resolution of
complaints in line with PHSO best practice guidance. The CQC well-led inspection has been rescheduled for the latter part of April.

A Great Place to Work

Clearly our people have dealt with significant operational challenges both through the front door and due to industrial action during February and we
continue to focus on measures that can be put in place to support their health and wellbeing through this period of sustained challenge. It is positive to
see the vacancy position in the Trust continues to improve, with new recruits considerably exceeding leavers, both in terms of headcount and whole time
equivalents. This is demonstrating the success of our focus on the recruitment pipeline. We are also seeing that the volume of leavers is decreasing
month on month with turnover on a downward trend. The benefit of this will be felt by our staff and patients, with more people able to support patient care
and greater staff stability. Sickness has also moved in a positive direction. The trajectories within the IPR predict the continuation of these positive trends.

Data Quality and Reporting

Diagnostics

As previously reported, the implementation of Epic for Northern services in July has resulted in issues affecting both external and internal reporting. This has
affected Endoscopy and Physiological Measurement activity and waiting list reporting, but not imaging reporting as that is not currently an Epic module. Last
month we reported two remaining issues relating to Echo-Cardiography and Audiology waiting list reporting. These issues have now been resolved.

There is one remaining issue in relation to Audiology activity reporting, which is in the process of being resolved, but this is not a metric reported in the IPR.

Cancer waiting times — all known issues have been resolved.

RTT / waiting list reporting (both sites)

Improvements have been made in this area over recent months, with removal of duplicate pathways and missing values. Revised scripting has now been
completed to ensure the reporting of a ‘single version of the truth’ across various reports. This has been a complex project and is now in the final stages, with
a number of scripts submitted to the external LUNA diagnostic data quality tool to identify and then resolve any remaining issues affecting submission. A
review has been undertaken to compare the ‘old’ script to the new proposed script and aside from resolving data quality issues, the impact on waiting list
cohorts / volumes is not expected to be significant, but will ensure that external and internal reporting is consistent. The plan is to submit external reporting on
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Board Scorecard — Looking to the Future — February 2023

Priorities
Safety of our services with a focus on ED and overall
flow
Staff Health and Wellbeing
Improvement of approach to ambulance diverts
Completion of the 2023/4 financial and operational plan
Delivering year end position against our statutory targets
Delivering Best Value to meet the demands of our
financial and productivity plan
Reducing the number of Green to Go patients through
ICB/Region/National escalation
Driving of pipeline for recruitment processes to fast-
track new starters
Completion of our detailed Business Informatics plan.

Risk/Threats

L]

L]

Continued Industrial action (BMA anticipated 11th-15th April)
Potential harm from ambulance diverting outside protocol
Further IP&C complexity from Norovirus + COVID-19

Local Authority/ICB financial pressures and disruption in
funding flows impacting on jointly funded discharge schemes
Potential loss of confidence in reporting due to data quality
issues

Staffing Resilience in Northern Services — Medical, Nursing,
HCA and Ancillary

Staff Morale with constant pressure and cost of living
challenges

Inability to hit financial targets whilst also reducing waiting lists.




Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — March 2023

Overview

This IPR covers the period of March 2023 which continued the themes of December, January and February 2022/3 including complex challenges resulting
from multiple days of industrial action across the service, infection outbreaks (a combination of both COVID and Norovirus), and staff workforce challenges.
This maintained extreme pressure on all parts of the Devon Urgent and Emergency Care system, and resulted in a sustained period of ICS led Gold
Command during which RDUH supported our neighbouring Trusts, but also provided an opportunity for significant escalation of our medically fit to discharge
patients and some consequent adjustments to funding arrangements. Our staff continued to make remarkable efforts to absorb these pressures, to

keep our patient population safe and to support our neighbouring Trusts throughout.

March started positively with a standing down of the planned industrial action by the RCN between 1stand 3rd March, although this was then followed by
BMA Junior Doctor industrial action between the 13 and 16t March, and further disruption to ambulance services through GMB and UNISON action. On
each occasion our operational and clinical teams pulled together robust contingency plans that our teams supported brilliantly; and we were grateful for
Trust Director operational leadership throughout. As a result of the continued overall pressures, exacerbated by the complexity of industrial action, we
maintained our command structure at its highest escalation in order to maintain close oversight of safety, flow, discharge and recruitment processes.
Following a further period of BMA Junior Doctor Industrial Action between 11t and 15 April, we now prepare for a further period of RCN Industrial Action
between 30 April and 02 May, as we also approach our CQC Well Led Inspection on 3rd & 4th May. At the time of writing we have been

able to successfully de-escalate following a period of sustained OPEL4 on both sites, to OPEL 3 in both Northern and Eastern. Throughout these periods of
significant operational and clinical challenge, we remain very proud of our teams for making stepped improvements on our end of year elective and
cancer targets, whilst also generating an increasingly robust financial and operational plan for next year,

Recovering for the Future

March brought a continuation of the increase in activity at our Emergency Departments, Walk in Centres, and Minor Injury Units, with a 13.9% increase in
emergency patient presentations to our Northern Services compared to February, and a 10% increase in Eastern. When aggregated with the rise in
February, this represents a 21% increase in attendances for Northern, and a 12.3% increase for Eastern across the last two months — and equates to an
additional 26 attendances each day (Northern), and 36 (Eastern) respectively. In line with these pressures, the volume of ambulance handover delays
increased markedly (Eastern from 112 to 165 x 60 minute delays, and from 151 to 321 for Northern). The improvement (reduction) across both Northern and
Eastern sites in the average daily volume of patients considered medically fit and awaiting discharge, reflected the positive impact of process improvements,
a degree of reduction in the infection prevention and control challenges, and a reduction in demand for complex discharges. In the face of the
aforementioned growth in ED attendances combined with high patient acuity, this improvement was instrumental in supporting flow being maintained within
the hospital. Performance in respect of the four hour ED waiting times standard deteriorated slightly from 62.6% to 60.3% for Eastern, and increased
by 2.5% to 59.3% for our Northern Services. During the month 23 requests for ambulance diverts were made including load levelling to the Trust's
Eastern Services of which the Trust was able to agree 17. These resulted in 26 additional patient attendances to the Trust's Emergency Department of
whom 19 patients required inpatient admission.

Further to the reopening of Sidwell Street Walk in Centre on Mondays with effect from the end of February, we are delighted to be able to report that the
Walk in Centre was able to return to a full 7 day service with effect from 11t April following the successful recruitment and training of additional staff.
Same Day Emergency Care activity in Eastern continued to grow in March with an average of 26 attendances per day (a growth of 23.6% on February), and
along with the continued growth of virtual ward activity which admitted 161 patients in March helped to provide continued organisational resilience to the UEC
pressures outlined above. The reconfiguration of the Trust’s Eastern Emergency Department continues at pace, with the reconfiguration of minors and

maiors-part-of the currentphase of-the programme.

Q4 2022/23 Performance
Report, 8 June 2023 14




Overview — Executive Themes and Actions to Raise at Board — March 2023

As part of the Trust’'s Operational Plan for 2023/24, improvement plans are being refined to support improved performance in 2023/24 to meet the
NHSE ambition of delivery of 76% performance by March 2024. This improvement is predicated on work with the Devon System on actions to deliver

the shared target of 5% No Criteria to Reside and the release of the new financial year’s national UEC funding and restoration of Hospital Discharge

Funding. In terms of elective recovery we delivered a 2022/23 year end position of 25 patients waiting longer than 104 weeks (all within Eastern
Services) and 688 patients (293 Northern, 395 Eastern) waiting longer than 78 weeks. The overall volumes of elective inpatient and daycase activity were
able to increase from February to March at both Northern and Eastern sites, and also increased month on month when compared to planned elective

activity levels for March. As we move into the 2023/24 financial year and delivery of our new 2023/24 financial and operational plan commitments, including
the elimination of all 104 week waits by the end of quarter 1, we are shifting our focus to 78 and 65 week wait patient cohorts as part of continued Tier 1
arrangements.

There has been a continuation of the month on month improvement in the volume of longer waiting patients for cancer treatment and we finished
the year with 241 patients waiting over 62 days against an original target of 198 which represents a significant reduction from the in-year peaks of 387
in August (Northern Services), and 281 in November for Eastern Services which saw us enter tier 1 arrangements last year. At the time of writing we have
just been informed that we are being stood down from tier 1 to 2 oversight arrangements which is a positive reflection on the achievements of
our teams. Our wider cancer performance has seen: an improvement in 2ww performance in both North (to 80.0% in February) and East (to 77.8%);
improvement in performance against the 28 day faster diagnosis standard at both sites (64.8% Northern, and 80.5% in Eastern); improvementin 62 day (GP
urgent) target performance by 16.6% to 75.7% in Eastern, and deterioration in North to 29.3% respectively. The initial 62 day GP urgent position for March
for Eastern Services is the highest performance this financial year, and for Northern Services improvement is expected with the actions aligned with delivery
of the 2week wait and 28 day faster diagnostic standards. It is clear that theatre and diagnostic capacity remain key challenges. Business cases for CDC
funding for mobile endoscopy and two endoscopy suites at Tiverton have been submitted to provide short and long term options for improving these
positions. Diagnostic waiting times performance for routinely referred patients improved in February for both sites, with 69.2% (Eastern) and 51.5%
(Northern) of patients waiting less than 6 weeks; improvements of 1.8% (Eastern) and 3.5% (Northern) respectively. This is the third consecutive month on
month improvement observed at both sites, and represents a position circa ten percentage points higher than at the start of the financial year, facilitated by
the ERF and additional funding that has been able to be secured to support delivery of the Trust’s reduced elective waiting times position in 2022/23.

The year end financial performance has delivered in line with expectations with a £29k positive variance from the month 11 forecast of £16.7m.
This reflects delivery of the original plan of £18.3m plus the benefit of £1.5m of additional income support from Devon ICB. The Trust recognises that in year
there have been a number of emerging cost pressures due to the non-delivery of the DBV savings programme, drugs growth and inflationary cost pressures.
These issues have been offset in year through the management of non-recurrent benefits and underspends allowing the overall plan to be delivered. This is
atremendous achievement for the organisation given the challenging operational year. As we move into the new financial year the non-delivery of the
recurrent savings plan does impact and the scale of financial challenge increases into 2023/24. This is being managed in two ways, with an internal savings
programme focused on productivity and cost efficiency and an ICS wide strategic programme to transform the way we work across Devon to build further
savings opportunities through economies of scale. Alongside the revenue position for 2022/23, the Trust delivered a total capital programme of £56.6m of
which £25m was delivered in the last month of the year. This is partly due to timing of additional nationally funded programmes, long lead times for
equipment, slippage on construction schemes and delays in final decision making due to finite funds to be prioritised. Again, huge efforts from across the
organisation were made to ensure this position was delivered by the yearend. Moving forward, focus is being put on timeliness of decision making and
management of suppliers to support a more phased delivery of the programme.
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Collaborating in Partnership

We continue to work with great focus and commitment on our green to go position in partnership with System colleagues upon which delivery of our 23/24
financial and operational plan is predicated. Across the last month there has been considerable focus on escalation and challenge in relation to potential
loss of funding packages as we move towards the new financial year as both ICB and Devon County Council are due to make a number of potential
adjustments across a range of funding streams. Our escalations at Executive level underline the importance of this issue and we continue to pursue it
through all available channels. Whilst we have secured agreement to a three month continuation of funding at current levels, we remain in negotiations with
the ICB and Devon County Council regarding annual funding levels.

Excellence and Innovation in Patient Care

Triangulation of the performance positions with the quality metrics remains important so as to identify any trends that may show a consequential impact of
the ongoing pressures the Trust is facing. In March there was a Never Event in the Trust’s Eastern Services relating to a retained surgical swab, and an
additional five serious incidents (SIs) reported, with three in the Trust’s Northern Services and two in Eastern respectively. There were six
instances of falls resulting in moderate harm (three in each of the Trust’s Northern and Eastern Services), and two medication incidents with a
moderate impact (one in each of Eastern and Northern). Each are subject to investigation processes in order to maximise opportunities for learning.

Whilst remaining within normal variation, we note slightly elevated rates of pressure damage within both Northern acute (February, although yet to be
fully validated) and Eastern (March) community services. Within Eastern the increase is primarily in category 3 pressure damage amongst the community
caseload. Initial investigations have resulted in only one incident being escalated for investigation and no other lapses in care. Further investigation is being
undertaken within Northern Services to understand causal and contributory factors. The continued increase in the volume of trauma patients,
particularly within the Trust’'s Eastern Services, has contributed to continued challenge in scheduling surgery within 36 hours for those patients with a
fractured neck of femur. The identification of further Orthopaedic pathways for which surgery can be undertaken at the Nightingale, will in turn support the
release of further theatre capacity at Wonford including for trauma patients. Clinical review has been undertaken by the Hip Fracture Lead of all fractured
#NOF cases during the month, and the review of those patients for whom surgery was not possible within 36 hours has not identified any harm. We note
that the most recent 3 and 12 month SHMI positions for both Northern and Eastern Services are within national confidence intervals and HSMR has
plateaued and is now starting to fall. Reflective of the continued challenges with flow in March, both Northern and Eastern sites experienced a deterioration
in the proportion of stroke patients being abled to be admitted to an acute stroke unit within 4 hours. For the Trust’s Northern Services, the flow challenges
were also reflected in the proportion of stroke patients who spent 90% or more of their hospital stay on a stroke ward (45%, whilst in Eastern Services
performance was 84.3%). Focussed work continues across both sites to reduce the volume of overdue complaints, reflecting the significant organisational
focus on progressing early resolution of complaints in line with PHSO best practice guidance.

A Great Place to Work

Our people continue to experience significant operational challenges, with sustained periods of industrial action and continued demand on our services. To
support our people through these challenges, the Trust is pleased to see that vacancy rates continue to improve, with a vacancy rate of 6.88%, nearly 2%
lower than we had forecast last month and new hires continuing to exceed the number of people leaving the organisation throughout April 2023 and
turnover continuing to be on a downward trend and below the current planned rate. This is continuing to demonstrate the success of the recruitment focus,
with a healthy pipeline of candidates preparing to start working at the Royal Devon. We know that keeping turnover on a downward trajectory will help
productivity, so moving forward there will be a shift in focus, to move towards reaching the optimal level of turnover. In the coming months changes will be
made to the people metrics available in the IPR, to demonstrate progress against the operational plan, as well as other key metrics. The trajectories we now
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Data Quality and Reporting

The Financial and Operational Committee will review the latest iteration of the data quality plan in May. Significant progress in removing
data errors from RTT reporting has been noted by NHSE in this reportingcycle.

Diagnostics
All known data quality issues relating to the Northern IPR implementation have now been resolved and all non-imaging data is now being
reported from Epic (imaging is external to Epic for North and East).

Further work has also been undertaken on long waiting diagnostic patients, and long waiting reports are now circulated internally on a regular
basis for action.

Cancer waiting times

All known data quality issues have been resolved in relation to EPR build and script alignment. The only data quality issues that remain, and
will always be present to a certain extent, are ‘front-end’ data quality issues, where information has been input incorrectly. This is addressed
in a number of ways; targeted training where data quality issues are repeated in a specific area, remediation / review / correction by the
central Cancer Services team, and the availability of data quality dashboards built in to Epic, so that users can identify data quality issues
and correct them at source.

RTT / waiting list reporting (both sites)

Improvements have been made in this area over recent months, with removal of duplicate pathways and missing values. Revised scripting
has now been completed to ensure the reporting of a ‘single version of the truth’ across various reports, and this same script logic is how
being used for all internal and external reporting. Some final work is underway to ensure any remai